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 NPS Honors FBGA Volunteers 

THE FLOYD BENNETT GARDENS ASSOCIATION  

The 500+ Club - Carl, Elba, Lynn, Bob, Clara, Keith 

White of NPS and Adriann.   

 The spring meeting at Murrow High School on 

March 17
th
 had a surprise for the returning gardeners 

who thought that this yearôs meeting would be 

essentially the same as in previous years.   

 Gatewayôs Volunteer Coordinator, Keith White,  

came to the meeting to recognize the contributions 

the gardeners of FBGA make to the National Park 

Service. A certificate of appreciation was given to 

every FBGA gardener who had done 10 hours or 

more of community service last season (NPS and 

FBGA Administration agreed that eligibility for 

recognition should be defined as having done more 

community service hours than the 8 hours all FBGA 

members are required to do).   

 More than 50 members qualified and received 

certificates. Five received special recognition for 

service in excess of 500 hours: Carl Arendt,  Lynn 

Graham, Bob Halligan, Clara Villanueva, and Frank 

Gentile; Elba Arendt and Adriann Musson were 

recognized for their service of over 1000 hours. 



FBGA Contacts 
 

Adriann Musson ï President 
917-446-3764     fbgapres@optonline.net 
Bob Halligan ï Vice President & Education  

718-338-4255 fbgagardens@aol.com 
Judy Tropeano ï Treasurer 

718-444-7210 jcricket16@aol.com 
Clara Villanueva ï Corresponding Secretary 

718-782-5694 cvillanueva@nyc.rr.com 
Lynn Halligan ï Recording Secretary & Special Events 

mamaduke23@aol.com 
Sylvia Tsingis ï Champions of Courage Garden 

starcilagos@verizon.net 
Lynn Graham ï Childrenôs Garden 

firecutskill@yahoo.com 
Alan Rassner ï Conflict Resolution 
718-209-4838 alsan@verizon.net 

Carl Arendt ï Operations & Maintenance 
917-681-3624 carloelba@optimum.net 

Gail Schneider ï Fundraising 
gschneider33@hotmail.com 

Tom Ingram ï Landscape Maintenance 
917-209-6452 tomato1646@verizon.net 

Karen Orlando ï Elections 
orlandoka@yahoo.com 

Tom Marange ï Help A Gardener 
718-382-4216  tom.jetty@verizon.net 

Marie Artesi ï Landscape Design 
718-256-4480 

Frank Gentile - Habitat  
eboxfrancoicloud@me.com 
Barbara Pearson ï Newsletter 

fbgaeditor@gmail.com 
Joe Nerone ï Pumpkin Patch 

718-789-2713 
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Rules, Rules, And More Rules 
Adriann Musson 
 

 

 FBGA is a very large community and rules are 

needed to ensure that each gardener has a good 

experience. Every so often, in response to problems, 

we need to change the rules and this year is one of 

those times ï there are three changes to the rules.  

 The first change is the identification sign. Our 

inspectors complained about not being able to find 

the signs. The signs may have been visible when they 

were first put up, but as the season progressed, plants 

grew tall and wide and covered them. As a result, all 

gardeners are to place the sign on or near their gate 

facing the aisle. This will avoid the hide and seek of 

finding the sign. It should also eliminate the problem 

of violation letters being sent to gardeners who have 

a sign that couldnôt be found. 

 The second change is how many violations you 

can get before losing your garden. We all know of 

those plots that look neglected yet the gardener is 

back year after year. Until now, gardeners were 

allowed 3 violations in one year. Unfortunately, 

some gardeners figured out that they could let their 

garden go, get two violations by August and then 

clean up the garden by September, thus avoiding the 

third violation. This results in the plot looking 

abandoned and weeds encroaching into neighboring 

plots. To avoid this, the number of violations is now 

three in two years. For example, a gardener who gets 

two violations this year wil l lose their plot if they get 

a single violation next year. 

 The third change is a result of an attitude of 

entitlement exhibited by some newer gardeners. 

Membership in FBGA entitles you to a 10ôx20ô area 

(approximately) to garden in and a water spigot (one 

for every 4 plots).  It does not entitle gardeners to a)  

personal use of FBGA equipment; b) access to the 

work and compost making area; c) interfere with 

other gardeners who are doing community service 

by, say, moving tables from one area to another or 

watering common areas with sprinklers; d) interfere 

in any way in the running of FBGA. If a gardener 

interferes with work, tries to prevent other gardeners 

from performing work that an FBGA officer or 

committee chair has deemed necessary, or interferes 

in any way with the running of FBGA, that gardener 

will not be allowed to return to their garden at FBGA 

the following year. 

 Personally, I hate rules. If each of you would 

spend as much time and energy in your garden as 

(some of) you do trying to get around the rules, there 

would be no need to make new rules.  
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Community Compost Area 
Carl Arendt 

 Every FBGA gardener should be able to 

recognize whatôs wrong with this picture of the 

community compost pile. Rocks and other debris 

such as plastic, glass and wood planks should not be 

dumped in the compost area. FBGA Administration 

allows and encourages gardeners to contribute to the 

community compost but only material suitable for 

composting should be put there. The sign below is 

posted near the compost pile for easy reference. 

Please donôt make our job harder than it is. 

 

 

Grow Your Own Sweet Potato Slips 
Pam Spiewak 

 Sweet potatoes are beautiful to grow, covering a 

portion of your garden with thick rich green leafy 

vines, delicious to eat and have much nutritional 

value. It is easy to grow your own slips and also less 

expensive than buying them. 

 Start your sweet potato slips about six to eight 

weeks before you intend to plant them in your 

garden. There are 2 ways to produce slips. The first 

way is to put a little soil into any waterproof 

container that's big enough to accommodate the 

potato lying on its side. Place the sweet potato in and 

fill with more soil until it is fully covered, about one 

inch of soil on top. Water it and place in a warm 

sunny window.  You can expect sprouts to appear in 

3-6 weeks, depending on how warm you keep it.   

 I prefer to sprout my slips in water and was very 

successful last year growing my slips.  I grew 4-8 

slips per potato and at the end of the season had a 

large amount of delicious, albeit smallish, potatoes 

that my family and I enjoyed for many weeks.   

 To grow slips in water place the sweet potato in 

a jar or glass of water. Any potatoes with tiny purple 

or brown eyes should be set in the jar with the eyes 

pointing upward, not in the water. Hold the potato in 

place with 4 or more toothpicks so that only the 

bottom half of the  potato is submerged (the 

toothpicks rest on the mouth of the jar). Set the jar 

near a warm window and watch your spouts appear 

shortly.  

 When itôs time to plant your slips in the garden 

(warm weather) grab the slips at the top of the potato 

and carefully pull  them off ( they are very hardy and 

won't break).  Plant your pulled slips in the garden 

approximately 2-4 inches deep depending on the 

length of the slip. Keep them well watered for the 

first few days, and they will root in no time at all. 

 

Safely Treating Wood for My Garden 
Barbara Pearson 

My number having come up, Iôm now the proud 

permittee of a double plot. My new garden is going 

to have a wood retaining wall to hold in the manure 

and compost that has been and will be added to the 

plot. So I was looking for a way to safely give the 

wood some kind of protection against rotting, 

knowing perfectly well that I can only delay the 

woodôs demise, not prevent it. 

Pressure treated wood is no longer treated with  

arsenic and chromium and so is now considered 

environmentally safe, but the specifications for it say 

itôs only for use above ground; some would say the 

retaining wall is above ground but I disagree since it 

will be partially buried. The cost of treated wood is 

about one and a half times that of untreated wood.   

Cedar, costing nearly triple the price of the more 

readily available Douglas fir, is naturally resistant 
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to rot, which really only means that it takes longer 

before it does. Since I couldnôt find any convincing 

information about how much longer I could expect 

cedar to last, paying that much more for it was an 

option that I decided early on wasnôt worth it.  

I considered using oil-based paint which is often 

made using a vegetable oil base, but that made me 

think ñWhy canôt I use just any old cooking oil?ò 

Well, because nothing is ever that simple. Oil used 

on wood should be a drying oil - that is, one that will 

harden to form a protective coating. Why I should 

care that a non-drying oil will never dry to the point 

of not feeling gooey, I couldnôt tell you ï after all, 

the wood is going to be used in a garden, not for 

furniture, and itôll be mostly covered with soil 

anyway. Maybe it doesnôt matter, I just couldnôt find 

a single source that would tell me that. 

In the long list of drying oils thereôs linseed oil,  

which has been used to treat wood for a long time. 

Itôs not easy to find ñrawò linseed oil because boiled 

linseed oil is better at penetrating the wood and dries 

faster so thereôs more demand for it. But these days, 

ñboiledò on the label usually doesnôt mean that the 

oil was heated to the point of smoking. What it most 

often means now is that the ñboilingò was replaced 

by the addition of chemicals that make the linseed oil 

act the way heating it to its smoking point would 

have (a truly perfect example of taking something 

that wasnôt broken and ñfixingò it).  

It was, of course, a gardening forum post that 

gave me the answer. Soybean oil! Itôs a drying oil, 

readily available, and compared to other drying oils 

like walnut or safflower oil, itôs fairly inexpensive - 

$10 for a gallon of house brand, as little as half that 

when on sale. The same quantity of boiled linseed 

oil, with its nasty chemicals, costs over $20; raw 

linseed oil a/k/a flaxseed oil, likely only available at 

health food store prices, would cost over $50. Most 

generically labeled vegetable oil is soybean oil 

(check the label though); one gallon is all thatôs 

needed to generously coat eight 2òx12òx12ô planks. 

According to my resident expert ï my husband 

Jim ï itôs most important to treat the rough, cut ends 

of the wood, so if youôre short on time or motivation, 

doing only that is a lot better than doing nothing at 

all. I treated the whole of every plank using an old 

brush that was one use shy of the garbage. 

I did the work in the garage and it took about 

two days per side to dry; thatôs a long time but it was 

cold in there (I did this in February) and the lower 

the temperature, the longer it takes for oil paint or 

varnish or boiled soybean oil to dry. If done outside 

on a warm, sunny day the planks would probably be 

dry enough to work with in a few hours.  

There are safety concerns with doing this. Oil  

heated significantly past its smoking point will reach 

its flash point and can ignite; watch it carefully ï the 

smoking can be subtle. While you probably can use it 

right away, smoked (boiled) oil is extremely hot, 

much hotter than boiling water; let it cool. The 

drying of the oil releases heat, which is not a 

problem as the oil dries on the wood, but if you apply 

the oil with a rag and then leave the rag crumpled up 

somewhere, it could spontaneously burst into flames. 

My feeling is just use a cheap brush to apply the oil 

and avoid the issue altogether. 

Treating the wood with boiled soybean oil, 

which gave it a nice warm color and some protection 

from rot, made me feel better in the here and now but 

I wonôt know for at least five years if it made a 

worthwhile difference. Check back with me then. 

 

A New Crop of Members Blossoms 
Gay H. Snyder 
 This will be my third year as a member of 

FBGA.  While thinking about my new experiences 

during that time, I considered the many different 

plants and crops people have grown in our marvelous 

oasis.  Now, which was the most important and most 

memorable?  My delicious cherry tomatoes that grew 

last year?  Those two butterfly bushes that suddenly 

sprouted to six feet in height in my own little plot? 

Hmmm...what about those marvelous pumpkins and 

other crops that were grown in the Pumpkin Patch, or 

the great variety of flowers, fruits and vegetables 

grown by my neighbors?  And I cannot forget the 

beauty and serenity of the Habitat and other areas of 

our garden.  Then it dawned on me that perhaps the 

most important things that grew for me were my 

knowledge and learning experiences, my friendships 

with wonderful people in the garden, and my love of 

the outdoors and nature.  

With great happiness, I attended our opening 

meeting on March 17
th
 and had the privilege of 

meeting and interviewing just a few of our new 

members. One of the first ñnewbiesò I met was 

lovely Lucy Hernandez who lives in Flatbush. Lucy 

told me that gardening is a completely new 

experience for her. She noticed our gardens while 

visiting Floyd Bennett Field.  Since she is new to this 

experience, Lucy has not yet decided what she will 
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be growing, but would like to grow 

tomatoes, coriander and hot 

peppers among other things.  She is 

looking forward to a successful 

growing season. 

I also met an energized Paula 

Tatsis who will be gardening with 

her daughter. Paula has known 

about our garden for several years 

from her daughter, but this is the 

first time she will be a member. 

She has experience at home in 

growing tomatoes, zucchini, 

peppers and various Greek 

vegetables in pots. She also loves 

flowers (me too!).  Paula travels 

from Park Slope and hopes to grow 

all of the plants she grew at home 

at Floyd Bennett Field. She is 

looking forward to being outdoors 

and enjoying life after a period of 

illness. 

Next, I enjoyed speaking with 

Tanya Aizbash who lives in 

Sheepshead Bay.  She is new to 

gardening and plans to grow 

tomatoes, cucumbers, lettuce, 

onions and flowers this year.  Tanya 

is looking forward to enjoying all 

that FBGA has to offer with her son. 

Enthusiastic Reynardo Gomez 

lives in Brooklyn and his mother is 

a gardener at FBGA although he is 

new to gardening. Reynardo hopes 

to grow tomatoes, cucumbers and 

other salad ingredients this season. 

When I asked him if he signed up 

for a particular service requirement, 

he expressed interest in ñanything.ò 

Reynardo was looking forward to 

ñbeing able to garden.ò 

Boating enthusiast Juan 

Coronado learned about FBGA 

from boating in Gateway.  He 

lives in Rockaway Park, Queens.  

Juan has very little gardening 

experience. He plans to grow 

vegetables this season including 

radishes, scallions, tomatoes and 

cucumbers. Juan expressed an 

interest in all forms of service to 

the garden including the 

Champions of Courage garden.  

Juan would like to attend the 

various educational classes we 

offer and meet new people and 

learn about gardening. 

Finally, I was happy to meet 

Nancy Chan who travels to our 

gardens from Manhattan. Nancy 

knows about FBGA because her 

sister gardens here and her 

nephew was married at the 

gardens. Nancy is an experienced 

gardener at home where she has a 

Japanese style garden. This season 

she hopes to grow bitter melon, 

cucumbers, hot pepper and beets. 

Nancy is happy to do almost 

anything to fulfill her service 

requirement as long as it does not 

require heavy work.  She looks 

forward to keeping herself busy 

and active. 

I am delighted to have met 

several of our new gardeners.  I 

welcome all our newcomers and 

wish them a happy and successful 

growing season. 
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Weed Control  
Education Committee 

Whole chapters in horticulture textbooks are 

devoted to weed control but because chemical 

herbicides are prohibited at FBGA, much of that 

information would be of no use to you anyway. This 

article provides some basic information and points 

out good practices to follow; it is not a 

comprehensive guide. These tips can help you get 

your weed problem under control and, over time, 

make it a less onerous and time-consuming task. 

Annual weeds that grow from seed: Get a 

scuffle hoe (a/k/a oscillating hoe or action hoe) and 

use it to uproot these weeds when they are still small 

seedlings; morning glory seedlings are particularly 

easy to get rid of in this manner. In the heat of the 

summer you can just leave the seedlings on top of the 

soil to wither and die in the sun and turn into organic 

fertilizer. The scuffle hoe is a great tool because it 

eliminates so much bending. Learn proper use of a 

scuffle hoe so you remove the weed seedlings 

without ruining your soilôs structure.   

Deep-rooted, hard-to-pull  weeds: It is best to 

dig out all of the roots from perennial weeds such as 

mugwort at the beginning or end of the season. 

However, during the growing season, it can be 

effective to cut the weed at or just below ground 

level. Weeds like mugwort and dandelion will 

regenerate from any small piece of root left in the 

soil ï itôs almost (but by no means actually) pointless 

to pull them; worse, if as a result of pulling it the one 

root breaks into two pieces that remain in the ground, 

you now have two weeds where you had one.  Itôs a 

long fight that requires diligence but if you 

consistently starve the roots by cutting off the above- 

ground part of the weed when itôs still small (which 

prevents the plant from replacing the energy it took 

to grow that small bit), you will eventually kill it. 

Repeatedly cutting is a lot easier than  pulling weeds 

of this type all season long and you may save your 

back some trauma too. 

Vining weeds:  If theyôre growing up into your 

crops, cut the vines just above ground level and pull 

the lower part out of the ground if you can; you can 

just let the top die in place. Removing the vine when 

itôs dead can be less damaging to your plants ï if you 

can remove it at all; if you canôt, well, at least itôs 

dead. 

The early bird does less work.  OK so thatôs 

not how the saying goes but in the case of pulling 

weeds, the sooner you do it, the less work it is. Pull 

up those relentless morning glories while theyôre still 

seedlings, before theyôre five feet tall and you now 

have to get them off your fence or your crops too. If 

you have perennial weeds in your garden, remember 

that young plants have smaller, shallower roots that 

are easier to dig out than those of their more mature 

counterparts. 

Never let a weed go to seed. If youôre behind 

on your weeding the one thing you must not delay 

doing is removing flowers from your weeds to 

prevent seed production. Youôll keep hundreds of 

next yearôs weeds from ever happening. 

Use weed barriers .  Itôs worth buying the weed 

fabric the pros use. If you maintain paths in your 

garden, put down the heavy duty weed cloth thatôs 

meant to be walked on. Using a barrier that allows 

moisture to go through to the soil is the best option 

but non-permeable material like plastic, rubber, stone 

or cement blocks will also do the job.  Even 

something as simple as a half inch thick layer of 

newspaper can be used to cover small areas - under 

your tomato plants, for example, where itôs difficult 

to weed if youôre using a wire cage or if theyôre 

closely planted. All you need besides the newspaper 

is something to hold it down (rocks come to mind). 

At the end of the season, you can just break up the 

newspaper and fork it into your soil ï itôs a perfectly 

fine thing to compost. Shredded leaves and straw 

make a great mulch to put in your garden beds. They 

will block the sun to prevent weeds from sprouting 

and will also insulate your soil, prevent erosion from 

wind and rain, slow evaporation thus conserving 

water, and as the leaves and straw decompose they 

feed your soil and plants. (Never use wood chip 

mulch in your garden beds as it may lock up the 

nitrogen in your soil, depriving your plants of the 

nitrogen they need to grow.) 

Some weeds are good.  There are now botanical 

gardens that have wised up and no longer attempt to 

chemically remove clover from their lawns because 

it adds nitrogen to the soil.  Early spring weeds like 

chickweed can easily be turned with a fork and 

buried as ñgreen manureò that is absolutely free.  

Knowing your weeds is important. 

Fences donôt keep weeds out. We pretty much 

all sink or swim together. If every garden were 

maintained with a minimum of weed growth, weôd 

all have less weeds in the long run. Those weeds 

growing in the aisle? You may not think theyôre your 

weeds because theyôre outside your fence, but leave 

them there and theyôll become your weeds, over and 
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Arbor Festival 

Sunday, April 28, 11am to 6pm 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Itôs a fun-filled day at Queens Botanical Gardenôs  

Arbor Festival. Enjoy a variety of activities for all 

ages including a petting zoo, arts and crafts, 

storytelling, live music, Hiccups the Clown and face 

painting, workshops, garden tours, bird walks, food 

and craft vendors, consultations with tree and compost 

experts, and a beer tent!  

Free with Garden Admission 

Details at: 

http://queensbotanical.org/programs/arborfest 

 

 
 

 
 

over again. Be a shining example of weed control to 

your neighbors; if the chance presents itself to give a 

fellow gardener some friendly advice without 

seeming intrusive, let them know that doing a little 

weeding more often is a lot less work in the long run 

ï for everybody. 

Accept that this is a war you will never win.  

If your plan is to never have to deal with weeds again 

you must have decided to give up gardening. As a 

gardener, you will always have weeds; limiting the 

job of weeding to frequent yet small, not-too-

strenuous battles is the best you can hope to achieve, 

but if you do, you and your garden will be happier 

for it. 

 

 

 

Replacing the Trees We Lost 
 

 As most of you know, we lost 26 trees as a result 

of Hurricane Sandy. On April 27 , the Million Trees 

NYC Program will be out at Floyd Bennett Field to 

finish the tree planting they started last summer. The 

National Park Service has earmarked 25 trees for our 

picnic and habitat area. These trees will be species 

that are native to our area. We do not have an exact 

list of what trees they will give us, but were told that 

it would be a variety and will probably include 

evergreens, maples, hollies, oaks, and birches. We 

will need the help of our gardeners to get them 

planted. If you are interested in helping please 

contact Tom Ingram. 

 

 

 

 

   

Kept Away 
 

When we got the garden plot a couple of years ago, 

we thought it would be all about growing our own 

vegetables.  We soon discovered what a haven the 

garden was - a place to relax, to unwind from the 

rest of our life, to watch the birds and butterflies, 

and to chat with our neighbors.  So after Sandy, 

when we were so upset about the devastation that 

hit our area, it was a terrible loss to be cut off from 

our garden.  The place that brought us the most 

peace was now out-of-bounds. We can't tell you 

how good it is to have the garden back! 

 

Enid and Phil A37U 

Attention Gardeners: 
 

Marge De Palma and Sylvia Tsingis are interested 

in compiling a cookbook of original recipes from 

our gardens. Hereôs your chance to share your 

favorite dishes with all of us at FBGA ï share your 

favorite soups, salads and casseroles. Also included 

will be drying methods and garden crafts. If you 

can offer tips on making herbal creams and soaps, 

pressed flowers, edible flower uses, etc., please 

contribute your expertise. Send your information to 

the newsletter editor at fbgaeditor@gmail.com and 

we will keep you posted of our progress. 

Correction  
 

Garden Sign Workshop is Saturday , 
April 27 th NOT Sunday 

Volunteers sorting and packaging the seed packets 

that FBGA gives to its members free of charge. 

mailto:fbgaeditor@gmail.com
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 The Art of the Garden  


